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This is tape 2 of our interview with Henry Lux.  The interviewers are Joan Beifuss and 
Carol Lynn Yellin.  The date is May 9, 1972. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I think we can just go right on.  We were just saying, and I don’t 
know how -- our last tape may have some faulty areas.  We found our speed was off on 
the tape there.  But, we were just discussing the fact with former Chief Lux that we think 
perhaps that February 23 incident in front of Goldsmith’s may have been a case where he 
was one of the people in this city that could have made a difference, and we were 
agreeing with his analogy that it could have been a different thing.  This brought us to 
the matter of the black ministers and his relationship with the black ministers.  And I 
think we were about to get into the fact that there were some meetings during the course 
of the strike.  You were saying that Reverend Frank McRae called.  Was he the one who 
called them together, the meetings you attended? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  We’re talking about the meetings called by Frank McRae. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, actually they were not too productive, but I think there was an 
opportunity for some of the leaders to sit down.  We didn’t have really any governmental 
leaders present, except Frank Holloman and myself.  Of course we had the other, most of 
the ministers, and from the other side I think probably Baxton Bryant might have sat in 
on some of them.  David Caywood probably sat in on one or two of them.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Where were these held, do you recall? 
 
Henry Lux:  We had some at the Claridge Hotel and some at the First Methodist Church. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were these early in the strike or late? 
 
Henry Lux:  They were during the strike.  It’s hard for me to nail down the particular 
times, but they were at little lulls. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were they in response to specific situations, or were they just kind of…? 
 
Henry Lux:  It seems to me that Frank McRae probably called a couple of them, and 
there’s a possibility that Baxton Bryant might have had some influence in calling some of 
them, but I’m not sure.  But, they didn’t hurt, I don’t think they hurt. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And the black ministers who were there included Ralph Jackson. 
 
Henry Lux:  Ralph Jackson, Jim Lawson, there was one short minister named Jones, and 
there was one big affable tall fellow I saw him in Baptist Hospital the other day, and 
hollered all the way down the hallway. 



 

 

 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Starks, Henry Starks? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, not Starks, it’s another one.  Starks was at some of these meetings.  
This other one, I can’t think of his name now.  But he recognized me all the way at the 
end of the hall in the hospital the other day.  Well, I established quite a rapport with 
these ministers because I marched with them, you know, for so long.  We were walking 
buddies, so, for all this time, and of course the theory behind that was that we would let 
them police themselves.  If somebody within the march got out of line, why I could tell 
one of the leaders, look you know, he’s out of line. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Did you march on the daily marches with them? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh yeah, sure.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Every day? 
 
Henry Lux:  Practically every day.  I don’t think I missed any of it.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Had you known some of these black ministers who emerged as 
leaders of this -- had you known them in your earlier work?  Your community work? 
 
Henry Lux:  I had some contact with them, yes, in my PR work out of Armour’s office, I 
guess is the best name for it.  I had met quite a few of them.  I guess we had established 
some sort of communication prior to this to some extent anyway.  It didn’t particularly 
bother me.  I grew up with Jews, Italians, and blacks.  We all played ball together, you 
know, like 40 years ago, and it was not such a big deal then.  It didn’t become a big deal 
until in the ‘50s. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  In Whitehaven? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, in what was known as New South Memphis at that time.  This is 
farther down than McLemore.  This is down in Gage, Davant, Mallory, in this area.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Oh, yes.  Toward the river? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, yeah.  Kinda, yeah.  Right.  Lauderdale and Third Street you know, 
in this area; Longview Heights and New South Memphis they called it. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I was going to ask, had you experienced integration -- we’re 
skipping all over, but I’ll, forgive me.  Had you experienced integration in the Air 
Force? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, no.  We had no integration at the time I was in there.  I think this 
started in ‘47, ‘48.   
 



 

 

Joan Beifuss:  Truman did it (muffled). 
 
(muffled) 
 
Henry Lux:  Truman did it after the war.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Because remember that story of Jesse Turner assigned to be a cook 
(muffled). 
 
Henry Lux:  In the area that I grew up in the neighborhood was segregated, but it was 
fairly close to the Negro neighborhood.  I don’t know whether I pronounced that right or 
not.  I have had a hard time getting away from the southern pronunciation of it, which 
causes all sorts of problems.  I usually think about “knee.”  If I can say knee. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I have decided black solved it for us -- those of us who grew up. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, I think so too.  And what’s so strange is that when I had first become 
a policeman, black was a dirty word.  Ooh, it was a dirty word.  But that’s how things 
change. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  The day of the sit-in in the city hall, did you kind of arrange the terms 
under which that happened? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I can remember that because it’s kind of weird.  You know, they had 
the city council meeting, and we anticipated a sit-in.  We had information that this was 
probably what was going to occur, because they were asking for things that the council 
we figured was not going to give them.  So, you know, we were going to get stuck at that 
point and they were going to sit-in.  and we had instructed, I never will forget it now.  I 
hate to put this in there, but Downing Pryor was the chairman, and we had instructed him 
in order to make this thing legal the words to say when he cut it off and they all left.  
And they got in an uproar, and he and the council took off.  Well, I was the official there.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  You mean he didn’t say his words. 
 
Henry Lux:  No, he didn’t say his words. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  He forgot to say them. 
 
Henry Lux:  He forgot to say his words. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The magic words. 
 
Henry Lux:  If he did, he said them away from the microphone anyway because I was 
listening.  But we had initially about 400 sitting in at City Hall.  I had some policemen 
in the basement of City Hall, and I had a few in the upper, and my plan was to lock the 
doors at this point in time, which we did.  We locked all the doors.  We didn’t need any 



 

 

more from the outside.  You know, we had enough to contend with.  
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  You locked the doors to lock out people. 
 
Henry Lux:  Lock out people. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Not to lock in people. 
 
Henry Lux:  No, not to lock in people.  But this is going to get real funny and weird as I 
go on.  So, my mission there of course was to get the people out of City Hall.  So I had 
a -- the communication system was down.  I wasn’t going to go behind to talk to the 
people, and I had a little (muffled) on.  So, I walked down and I think the first individual 
I encountered was Zeke Bell as I remember.  And I shook hands with Zeke, and shook 
hands with Jim Lawson and Jackson, and the other leaders that were there.  And of 
course we laughed and talked a few minutes.  And I said, “You know what my mission 
is here.”  I said, “From the looks of this audience, boy there are some big ones in here if 
we have to carry him out, and you don’t want me to have a hernia, you know.”  And I 
just, you know, we kind of lightened the air a little bit.  So then I raised the bull horn and 
I said, I told them who I was, and I said that at some point in time we would have to clear 
the City Hall, and we would appreciate their cooperation, etc., and etc.  Well, I lost, 
about 75 got up and walked out.  So, I did this again, I said boy this works really good.  
It’s actually the big ones are leaving.  So then when I got it somewhere down to around 
116, by just simply (muffled) we’d let them out and everybody’s happy.  Around 116 I 
went down and I said, “You know,” I said, “I’ve got a plan and maybe it’ll work.  I was 
talking to the leadership.”  I said, “Why don’t you pick out about 15 or 20 and you lead 
us and we’ll walk over to the police station.  You want to demonstrate the fact that you 
came down, and you asked your city fathers for some help, and they responded by putting 
you in jail,” and I said, “This is very dramatic and you can demonstrate this and 
everybody will be happy.”  So they thought about it a minute and they said, “Well let us 
talk to our folk.”  So I said fine.  So I got out of the city hall.  I had no policemen in 
there at all.  And so they talked and they come back, and they said, “Well, all of them 
want to go.  If you’ll lead us over there, we’ll all march with you.”  I said, “Man this is 
it, let’s go.  You know, we’re ready.  Mission accomplished.”  And so we all lined up, 
and of course I was in radio communications with Frank Holloman and Chief 
MacDonald.  Chief MacDonald was still at City Hall.  And so I told them what the plan 
was, that they was all going to follow me, and we were going to march over to jail, and 
everybody is going to be arrested, and everybody is going to be happy.  Chief 
MacDonald came in on the radio and said, “No, take them to the basement and put them 
in the patrol wagon.”  I said, “No chief that wouldn’t be advisable.”  You know, so 
Frank Holloman came in and kind of (muffled) said, “Do what you think you ought to do.  
You know, you’re over there.”  So we got to the front door, and by that time there was 
100 or 200, or maybe 300 teenagers out there.  And so I -- of course a battery of them, 
(muffled).  So, I turned and talked to the leadership who was right there with me.  I said, 
“Are the teenagers going to be a problem?”  And Blackburn, Malcolm Blackburn, is that 
his name?  The white minister. 
 



 

 

Carol Lynn Yellin:  Yes. 
 
Henry Lux:  He said, “Let me go out and talk to them, but don’t leave now.  Don’t leave 
until I get back now.  Don’t start marching out.”  I said, “We’ll be right here, don’t 
worry about it.”  So he walked out and he came back and he said, “Now they’re  going 
to holler and they’re going to cheer, but they’re not going to do anything else.”  I said, 
“Man just let them holler.  Sticks and stones is the only thing I’m worried about.”  So 
then we started out.  Well, one of the commanding officers in the back of the building 
says, “Chief what are we going to do when we get outside if they start to run?”  I said, 
“We’re going to step aside and applaud and say Amen.  You know, let them go.  We 
don’t hold them.”  You know, I said, “They’re not going to run anyway, but if they do 
run, let them go for God’s sakes.  We don’t want them.”  So we marched on across and 
that was about it, and that’s just how the thing came about, and without any problem at 
all.  We had no, I think in the area there, one of the people that was arrested got back 
into a restroom, and I think Maxine complained about that.  But that was an unavoidable 
thing.  We had 100 odd people in there, and you had kind of an open restroom affair, you 
know.  Normally women didn’t even go into that spot, they went into another spot.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Yes, that was Maxine complained that she was put in the men’s 
restroom.   
 
Henry Lux:  Well, that wasn’t true.  She wasn’t put in the men’s restroom, but some of 
her own people used the restroom in front of her is what happened.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  We have seen the correspondence between Mrs. Smith and Mr. Holloman 
on that.  She was really… 
 
Henry Lux:  It really didn’t amount to a whole lot, but that was a kind of a real unique 
situation to be in, and it could have been extremely explosive. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Why wasn’t it? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think we worked out something -- there’s a philosophy known as, 
it’s a Chinese philosophy and it has several aspects to it, and one of them is no-ball.  
They liken it to a baseball game.  And one of them is no-ball -- that is you’ve got a group 
of people that don’t know exactly what kind of ball I want to play, and you’re better off 
to throw them your ball and play your game, you know, than you want to play their game.  
It’s just -- and there’s another thing that people don’t consider involved in this.  In this 
philosophy, I heard from a Chinese Ph.D. of all people.  He says you don’t necessarily 
have to solve a problem, a lot of times you can de-exist the problem, and that’s exactly 
what I did.  I didn’t solve the sanitation strike, but I de-existed the problem in City Hall 
at that point in time. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were you ever surprised in that period that the leaders were in fairly good 
control of the men?  Did that, did you expect more outbreaks on the daily marches or 
anything like that than actually happened? 



 

 

 
Henry Lux:   No, no.  No, I wasn’t because we operated, I operated when I was leading 
the marches from that base, and you have to realize that the good people, the good leaders 
don’t want violence, you know, and they will do everything they can to prevent violence.  
Of course, unfortunately, a lot of times they can’t, but anyway that’s. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Do you recall when the kids started coming into the situation? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, they were in and out from various and sundry times.  We had some 
of the militants that would come in, and some of the leaders ejected some of the militants 
themselves, you know, they would get them out. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Did you feel any uneasiness about those teenagers, I mean was there 
-- this is the day of the arrest at City Hall?  And what day was that? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, you mean outside there? 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The outside, the 300 that were out there. 
 
Henry Lux:  No, I didn’t.  I personally didn’t because we were going to lock the doors 
the minute the last one left city hall, and if they wandered up and down the streets I didn’t 
particularly care, you know.  I didn’t want to put them in jail.  This was not -- I didn’t 
consider this my mission.  But I realized they wanted to have been put in jail, and this 
was why I worked the strategy out of saying, you know, come on let’s walk over.  We 
can accomplish this real easy without any…you know I can’t settle your sanitation strike 
is the approach that I took.  But I’ve got a problem here, you know.  And if we can 
accommodate one another, well let’s do it, you know.  I have no argument with you, and 
you have no argument with me.  So there’s no use for us to argue.  You are arguing with 
the city council and city hall, they’re the ones that can solve your problem, I can’t.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  A couple of people have told us that when the ministers would be in 
contact with the police in various ways, you know, talking to them, this sort of thing that 
they would say things like, ‘why don’t you stand with us, because obviously if we get a 
raise you also will get a raise.  If they raise the bottom they’ll have to raise the whole 
scale of city employees.’ 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, I heard this remark on several occasions. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was that true?  I mean was there a logic to that? 
 
Henry Lux:  There may be some logic to it.  I suspect if you raise the lower level that all 
the levels were raised to some degree, but I don’t -- the police, and this is what makes the 
police unique, I don’t think they can afford to become involved.  I don’t think they 
should ever be involved in either side of the issue you see.  Because if they could be 
involved with this side, then they could be involved with the other side, and where does 
the thing start.  I think that they should try to hue to this neutral path, and this is the 



 

 

whole idea of criminal justice, is to stay in this middle without taking sides.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  May I ask you a question about police unions, and the unionization 
of -- well, the firefighters here for instance have been unionized since.  How do you feel 
personally about police unions? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think unions per say, if you want to really look at them in depth, are 
a very bad thing.  Now, let’s explore this a little deeper.  They are a very good thing 
also, but the point is, and what brings about unionism is when management fails to 
respond to the needs of the people, they go buy them some representation, and that’s a 
form of a union.  With proper management there’s no necessity for a union because 
management takes care of the people and treats them fairly to begin with.  Of course the 
unions in this country grew out of the sweat shops in New England with the autocratic 
administration.  This is where it all started.  So, but any police department, a union 
uniquely I don’t think has any place in a police department because of the sensitivity of 
the -- and they could have and they do have an effect because most major departments are 
unionized.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Are they now? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes.  Simply because of the void in management that brought it about, just 
like it did in factories and every place else, but this is most unfortunate, and it shouldn’t 
be because the unions play power politics, and I don’t think power politics has any place 
in law enforcement. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  What about in the union in the sanitation department?  Did you have any 
feelings about that one way or the other? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think if management had accepted this responsibility and done the 
things it ought to have done for the people there never would have been this -- there 
wouldn’t be a union in there now.  But they didn’t do it as a matter of fact. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  So when they don’t do it then? 
 
Henry Lux:  I think that you have no alternative except to go to a union.  You go buy 
you some leadership, but when you look in depth and look at the surveys and the work 
that’s been done in this area -- and people get hung up, people always think it’s money 
that causes unions to come in and strike, but this is not true.  (muffled) survey shows that 
money is about sixth or seventh on the list of priorities of the needs of people when 
they’re working with an organization.  But there are very few people who understand 
this.  The public don’t understand it at all.  They think it’s all money, but this is not the 
truth of the matter.  Old Maslow in his scale just really lays it right in there.  If anybody 
wants to look at his hierarchy they understand perfectly the needs of people, you know.  
Obviously you’ve got to have enough money to buy some clothes and get a house, but 
then there are other needs that are just as vital or more vitals. 
 



 

 

Joan Beifuss:  So that, I mean,  you were not opposed to unionization of the employees?  
 
Henry Lux:  Oh no, I’m not opposed to unionization.  I think’s the only -- I think it’s 
tragic that they have to unionize.  I think this is the tragedy.  But if you can’t get those 
things that you need and the treatment that you deserve, then you don’t have any 
alternative except to unionize.  But it doesn’t really help in the final analysis.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Would you go back then to mid march.  Did it look like this thing was 
going to drag on forever? 
 
Henry Lux:  It seemed to be a possibility that they might break this thing at that point in 
time, and I think if King had not been killed, they’d have probably broke that strike, 
because they… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  What made you think it was going to break? 
 
Henry Lux:  The strike? 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Yeah. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, the garbage service was almost back to normal, and this of course is 
the key to it, and over a period of time these people would have been hard-pressed.  
They’d have had to do something to eat, you know, because I’m sure they were watching 
the (muffled) and this sort of thing.  Strikes have been broken before, you know.  Had it 
not been for the death of King, they would have probably broken this thing.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I wanted to ask you one other thing. 
 
Henry Lux:  But that’s, you know, that’s just doing a little soothsaying, who knows. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  We’ve asked almost everyone we’ve talked to whether you 
originally saw it really as a labor dispute, or did you -- were you personally aware of the 
racial implications? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh the sanitation strike was just the vehicle for the much larger problem, in 
my opinion. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Do you think it grew into that, or do you think that was always 
there?  The racial implications of the strike? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think it was… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Inevitable? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, it was just compatible.  It was just a matter of whether the sanitation 
strike was the vehicle used or something else that would have occurred at some point in 



 

 

time.  I don’t think there’s any question how the black people felt, as a mass… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  You feel there was unrest in the black community that had never 
been…? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah.  The sanitation strike was just the vehicle that was used to vent 
the other ire.  You know, that’s -- it just happened to be handy and it was a vehicle and it 
was used.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  It was a problem looking for a place… 
 
Henry Lux:  The sanitation strike almost got lost in the thing before it was over with. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Would say the police department played into their hands when the macing 
occurred at Goldsmith’s in a sense?  They threw the spark there. 
 
Henry Lux:  They supplied them some real good ammunition.  Well, I say ammunition, 
it certainly didn’t help the matter at all.  I think it worsened the situation in so far as the 
relations of the police department, but -- of course you know, people have to understand 
that when they settle the problem with the police department that this is not (muffled).  
It’s not going to settle all the other problems of housing and health and education. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well, obviously.  Just as when they settled the sanitation strike it didn’t 
solve the problems, you know. 
 
Henry Lux:  Why of course not, and it never will.  But… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  How good was your information coming in on what there was of 
black militancy here through that summer of ‘67? 
 
Henry Lux:  It was excellent.  Excellent.  Oh, ‘67?  No, it -- we had no information of 
any until ‘68.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Did you really, during the strike itself I mean? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh well had good intelligence during the entire strike.  We knew 
everything that they were doing. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Did you really regard it as an important element of the strike?  The group 
of militants? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, no. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  When I’m talking about, when I’m saying militants I’m talking about the 
younger guys than 20-year-olds, the 21... 
 



 

 

Henry Lux:  Well, of course they created a lot of sensationalism, but I don’t think that -- 
I think that the matter would have gone on.  The militants be damned.  It didn’t make 
any difference whether they were there or not there. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  They just kind of muddied it up a little bit? 
 
Henry Lux:  They muddied it up, that’s really what they did.  They didn’t really help 
either side.  They hurt it, because you know the wage that they were paying sanitation, 
and that’s just talking about the sanitation strike, if you’d have got this loud and clear to 
the majority of the people in this community there wouldn’t been no question about them 
paying them more money (muffled).  You know, that wouldn’t have been an issue at all. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Did you have any thoughts about the role of the press during this 
period? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, they have a most difficult job, and people have to understand this.  
The police are in a similar position as the press a great deal of the time, in that they have 
to go in and become involved in all sorts of situations that they have absolutely no 
expertise in, and they’ve got to try to make some sense out of the thing, and the press is 
in this position.  How can a man with a journalism degree talk about a technical problem 
in medicine?  He can’t, and so he leaves there with some sort of impression and he 
writes it, see, you know?  And this is the best he can do, you know?  Of course, they are 
looking for the sensational, you know.  They seem to think that this is there, and that’s 
fine for reading for fictions.  I think it has a place in fiction, but at the same time I think 
that they have a responsibility to try to report as near the facts of a situation as they can.  
Also, both sides of the situation, see?  And, I don’t think -- I think they do an extremely 
poor job at this, but this is because of a lot of things.  It’s because of lawsuits -- this 
plays a part in it.  The media can’t print a lot of things they’d like to print because they 
may be opening themselves to a lawsuit.  Public officials who are in a position of giving 
news can’t say a lot of things because of this particular situation on many occasions.  So.  
I don’t think the news media by design sets out to misinform the public.  I think this is -- 
you have about the same amount of people in the media that do this as you have 
policemen who want to go out and inflict pain on somebody, you know.  So I don’t think 
this is a big factor, but it’s awfully difficult. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well, I was wondering when you said that had it just been a matter of 
raising the wages that you thought people would have gone along with that.   
 
Henry Lux:  If they could have gotten, if it would have been this simple you see.  If 
somehow you could have said to the people of Memphis, “These people are making $225 
or $230 a month, and they should be raised to $300.”  The people would have said, 
“Well, raise them and let’s go to the next issue.”   
 
Joan Beifuss:  But a point in fact for two weeks before that macing there was an almost 
two week interim period there where the press did print material like that, and nobody did 
jump and say give them a raise, you know.   



 

 

 
Henry Lux:  But this -- here again is a problem in your leadership because nobody 
wanted to jump into this thing, see?   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Why, why? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think that probably economics has more to do with it than any other 
one thing that I can think of, and then, just the matter of involvement.  A lot of people 
don’t want to be involved.  You know, “I’m comfortable out here, so don’t bother me.” 
You know, “Why should I sacrifice myself, stick my neck out?” and all this sort of 
business, but I think this is the decision that finally has been made by the chamber, and 
that’s the economic power structure. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  But now you’re saying the chamber made the wrong decision. 
 
Henry Lux:  No, I don’t think they made the wrong decision, I think it’s just a 
strategically error, and jumping on the (muffled). 
 
Joan Beifuss:  On the wrong thing. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, well the busing had to come first, and this was a loser.  You see, you 
can’t win. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Chief Lux, when… 
 
Henry Lux:  I just said -- what I was trying to say was it is unfortunate that this had to 
come at this point in time. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Yes, yeah, I understand what you’re saying. 
 
Henry Lux:  And, I’m hoping that it won’t neutralize the chamber’s effort is really what 
I’m… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  I had forgotten we were not on the tape when we discussed it before.  
When you heard that Dr. King was coming in, what did the police department do at that 
point?  (muffled) 
 
Henry Lux:  We always -- no not necessarily.  We always tried to provide him security, 
as well as some of the other black leaders, and we were genuinely concerned about their 
safety, believe me.  But, the point was that they didn’t want any officers because they 
thought we would send spies out to spy on their activities, you know.  And so they 
wouldn’t tell us when they were coming in.  We set people at the airport and tried to 
catch them coming in to follow them in cars just in case.  
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was that the first -- do you remember the first time he came in, he came 
in and just spoke and that was March the 18th.  Would there have been police at the 



 

 

airport then trying to…? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes, oh yes.  In fact I think we had police with him on this particular time. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Did you on that trip? 
 
Henry Lux:  Right, and then on the other trip he sneaked into town and we couldn’t find 
him. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  You mean on March the 28th? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, March the 28th he came in that morning at the airport and was driven to 
the head of the march.  We held the march back and this was one of the problems with 
the march. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Did he have a police escort to the head of the march, then?  Or do 
you remember? 
 
Henry Lux:  Normally we would have.  I don’t remember whether we did or did not.  
But, my position was it was easier to get these people through and get them out of the 
way and get this over with, you know?  And I was taken ire from the other people who 
say, “Why are you escorting him in?”  (muffled) 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Had you met King before? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes.  I was trying to think.  When did I meet him the first time.  He had 
been in Memphis on several occasions.  He spoke at a church down on Walker at one 
particular time, and I met him there.  We had officers with him then.  This was prior to 
the sanitation strike.  I met him -- well in fact I went backstage with one of our black 
detectives and sat down and talked to him a while I believe at that particular time that I 
recall.  And, of course, we didn’t do much talking that day because he was literally 
dragged into the middle of the march, and we finally drug the thing off. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  When he left the march, were you in on that?  The parlaying when he left 
the march? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I tell this in jest -- I thought he had arisen.  I was rather busy with a 
group of ministers at the front of the march at Main and Beale.  They all locked arms and 
tried to stop this march themselves, but it went on around on Main, and they just literally 
threw all these sticks over the head of the march.  In fact, I got hit on the leg with one of 
those sticks, and I didn’t even realize it until after it was all over with, and I saw the 
bruise and then I could make a connection with it.  But they just flung these things over.  
We finally got some gas in there that gassed me and everybody else out of there.  I didn’t 
have a mask either. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Was that just regular tear gas?  That’s used in riots? 



 

 

 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, just regular.  Oh, yeah.  Just regular.  That’s the only thing we 
used.  We never did have any other gas, except the regular tear gas.  But somebody 
dropped one, the group coming north on Main dropped one south of Beale and it just 
flooded the whole street.  And it got me and everybody else at Main at Beale.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The group of, police. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, the tact unit coming along. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The tact unit. 
 
Henry Lux:  Right, right.  And that stopped it there, but then the tact units poured in and 
pursued them on down Beale Street.  Now if we’d have stopped there, but of course your 
individual commanders -- at this point in time I couldn’t see anything.  I was standing 
over next to the liquor store with several of the ministers, because many of us stayed out 
there (muffled--audio low) that we can’t let them go back down there and loot all those 
stores again, we’ve got to go down in there with them, and of course they had all sorts of 
confrontations down there, and chased them all the way back to the church. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  And King disappeared some place in this. 
 
Henry Lux:  King evidently went off to the side street there, and somebody gave him a 
lift and then he went over to the Rivermont. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  But there were no police with him when he left the march. 
 
Henry Lux:  Two motorcycle men escorted him to the Rivermont, yeah. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  From the march to the Rivermont?  
 
Henry Lux:   Right. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Do you know anything about the car that picked him up and took him to 
the Rivermont?   
 
Henry Lux:  I’m trying to think. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Someone said a panel truck, and someone else said a white Pontiac. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  That’s one thing we’ve never -- out of all the people that saw him leave, 
nobody knows what happened to him.   
 
Henry Lux:  I didn’t see him leave. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Or out of all the people that were there. 



 

 

 
Henry Lux:  I was busy with the ministers up there trying to stop the march, and I think 
Jim Lawson grabbed King and they went down this side street and then waved a car 
down.  There were two motorcycle officers that went to the Rivermont with them.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  They went toward Front Street.  They went East. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, they went on Front and down River Drive and then went on to the 
Rivermont. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  We’re just kind of curious, you know, because that’s one point that 
nobody has ever cleared up, ever, ever. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I have been often asked this question, and I said I thought he had 
arisen for a minute because when I looked around he wasn’t any place, you know?  But 
Jim Lawson I understood had jerked him out of the march. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And I understand -- I guess it was someone that said it was McCall 
Street.  
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, McCall, yeah. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Yeah, McCall, which I guess is just around the corner.  And then 
they went down McCall. 
 
Henry Lux:  That’s right, around the corner on Main Street. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Had he stayed there in the street would that have given you problems in 
protecting him? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, I don’t think so.  I don’t think it would have had any effect, because 
you see from the time we left Hernando and Beale, and this was where the first window 
was broken was at Hernando and Beale.  The minute the march turned on Beale, at the 
first store they popped the first window.  I was walking with Jim Lawson and we were 
all right there at the front.  I got Jim Lawson a bullhorn to try to settle the people down 
and to tell them what to do, but they wouldn’t pay any attention to Jim Lawson either.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  So that was a police bullhorn that Lawson was using. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh yes, that Jim Lawson used.  Yeah.  I got him the bullhorn myself.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  That was at Hernando and Beale and not further on.   
 
Henry Lux:  Well, we finally got the bullhorn there at about Second or Third and Beale, 
before we got to it, and Jim Lawson tried to turn the march around with this bullhorn, and 
then as a last resort a bunch of the ministers locked arms and tried to stop the thing, but in 



 

 

the final analysis it took the gas to really turn it around.  
 
Joan Beifuss:  Could you, from where you were, could you make any kind of estimate -- 
was any of the trouble coming from within the march itself, or all along the edges? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah.  It all was in the march.  No, it was in the march.  
 
Joan Beifuss:  From in the middle of it? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah.  They would just flake right out of the sides of it.  But here 
again you see when the march started it was both sides of the streets, you know the whole 
street.  There was no orderliness to it at all. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The question of the sticks, and the signs being on sticks -- this was 
different from the usual daily march.  They wore the signs in the daily. 
 
Henry Lux:  This was the first time that they had provided the sticks.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Do you know who provided the sticks? 
 
Henry Lux:  They came out of Clayborn Temple.  They were all stacked in there.  They 
put the signs on there, and they had already ripped the signs off before the march even 
kicked off.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Was there ever any connection of that with any kind of planning?  
That you can tell us about, or that? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, so far as I know.  Somebody had an idea.  I don’t know what their 
motive was. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  That the signs could be seen better?  Do you think this was the 
thinking? 
 
Henry Lux:  This might have been the motive.  I don’t know what their motive was. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Because some of the still photographs that we’ve seen, they do make 
very effective, you look at it and where they were before the march started you just see a 
forest of “I AM A MAN,” signs.   
 
Henry Lux:  These were bought at some lumbar company.  They were just little ole 1 x 
2 sticks, about 4 or 5 foot long. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Had there ever been any discussion in police groups or anything that 
this was not a good idea to have marchers who carried…? 
 
Henry Lux:  Not prior to that, no.  



 

 

 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  But the Memphis march suddenly made this appear to every police 
unit in the country now that… 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think -- well, it had become obvious at this point in time don’t let 
them carry sticks. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Don’t let them carry signs on sticks.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were you -- how long were you down by the temple before the march 
started?  Were you there a long time? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh the march was … 
 
Joan Beifuss:  I know the march was late. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, it was an hour, an hour and a half late, and of course I was not unaware.  
I was there, all the time, down there with them, and I was not unaware.  In fact, I -- my 
sixth sense told me, you know, this is going to be it today.  And I communicated this. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Was there drinking? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh yes, they had already broken the liquor store window out, right there by 
the temple. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Oh that’s right, that’s right.  
 
Henry Lux:  And, I was not unaware.  I just said to myself, this was it.  It will never get 
off right. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Had the liquor store been closed?  Had police come in to guard. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, we closed that, and then they broke the windows out of it.  I think 
they would have looted it anyway, because you had that group there, see.  They didn’t 
care anything about the black problem, or the sanitation strike.  They were there to do 
their thing. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Were some of them familiar to you?  Did you see some that you 
recognized as police characters that had been under arrest (muffled)? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, some of them we found out had been arrested prior to that.  Some of 
them that we arrested obviously, but I didn’t know any of them particularly.  There was 
no organized black militant groups like the Panthers.  Oh, we had the little Invaders that 
was a group of five or six people running around.  They sent Ralph Jackson a letter one 
time with a bullet attached to it.  They got mad at him.  You know, just this sort of 
nonsense.  But I was in this position that, you know, if I stopped the march, see, no way 



 

 

to explain this, so you’re just stopping the march, see.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  You’re in trouble then.  And already you’re in trouble. 
 
Henry Lux:  Now I toyed with the idea of talking to Holloman and telling him, look, you 
know, this thing is never going to go off right, and I think anybody that was on that scene 
that wanted to be honest would know that it wasn’t going off right.  There was no way 
for this thing, but I guess they kept hoping that, well maybe when King gets here and it 
gets stronger, now things will settle down.  But it wasn’t settled at all. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Let me stop you here to ask you if you think the fact that the march 
had once been postponed because of the big snow, do you remember? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, I remember that very well. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Do you think it would have been a different story if it had not been 
delayed once, and there was another week for the strike still not to be settled?   
 
Henry Lux:  Of course one of the big things I think that really hurt that morning was that 
the long wait on King arriving.  You know, nobody wants to line up, you know 
everybody wants to be at the head and find out what’s going on, and I think that long wait 
had a lot to do with it, because there was drinking at that time.  But we never had any 
problem out of what we called the “tub-toters,” the actual sanitation people.  They never 
gave us any problem.  Those poor people, I wondered sometimes if they knew why they 
were marching, even, really in the final analysis.  But, they were no problem, but it was 
the young group, and this was just a kind of a Roman holiday for them.  And, of course 
you get the thieves, you know that says, “Well, here I can practice my business here on 
the guys of civil rights all of a sudden.” 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Is there a kind of a criminal element that operates around that Beale Street 
area consistently? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, not really as such.  You don’t find this criminal elements ganging 
together some place.  They don’t necessarily gang together.  They are pretty well 
individuals, you know, like everybody else.  That’s how criminals are.  They are just 
human, but that -- the march should have never…I think that if they’d a made a decision 
that day.  Of course I don’t know what the aspects would have been, too.  They would 
have faced… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  If they had stopped it there… 
 
Henry Lux:  If they’d have stopped it they might have caused, we might have had it 
anyway. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Now, were you aware at this point of any groups from the outside 
coming in?  You say there were no black militants here, but had there begun to be any 



 

 

interest in this?  Was there any indication that maybe some real black militants were 
moving in, or even…? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I don’t think at that point in time that you had any black militants that 
had any organizational strength to move (muffled). 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Nationally. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, nationally.  I don’t think you would…you know the media 
highlighted a lot of these people, but I could, if I was black I could hold a news interview 
and say I am (muffled) of so, and so, and I am 100,000 strong, and we are going to do 
this and that, and I would just be one nut.  And they print it just like that, see.  No, our 
intelligence was too good.  We didn’t have any.  The (muffled) the union leaders were 
here, and other groups (muffled). 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And were the National Council of Church People here?  Some of 
them in? 
 
Henry Lux:  Some of them were in.  We had some National Council, and then some 
were (muffled) of Church, and some of those groups, and some other union leaders, you 
know, came in, and Walter Reuther was here during part of that.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Well, now I wanted to ask one other thing. 
 
Henry Lux:  Ted Kennedy, wasn’t it Ted?  Yeah, Ted. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Came in the following year. 
 
Henry Lux:  Was that the following year? 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Yeah, ‘69. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  By the same token, was there any indication that any militant, I 
don’t know whether to say militant white or militant right-winged groups were active or 
increasing activity? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, they were not.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  For instance, I want to refer specifically -- a couple of people during 
that time, including I think Lucius Burch was one who, I’m sure, the letters from the 
MinuteMen, and they were mailed from Kansas somewhere.   
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, well you have all this mail floating all over every place, but we didn’t 
have any…we didn’t have any militants group, either white or black at that point in time.  
Our intelligence was too good.  We knew all of the people that were entwined in this 
manner, and we didn’t have…well they had the little ole Invaders they called themselves.  



 

 

They didn’t amount to a hill of beans really.  (muffled) the Klan.  We didn’t have any 
Klan group inside the city of Memphis.  They had three or four out in Whitehaven, and a 
few up in Brownsville, but if you pulled the FBI agents out of them there wouldn’t have 
been any of them left anyway, which was a real service, because it was -- these are the 
things that you have to know during those periods of time, well what’s going to occur. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Whose coming in?  Were you armed that day at the march?   
 
Henry Lux:  Myself? 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Yeah. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh yes.  I had my sidearm on -- all the time.  Just a normal… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  But you were the only policeman actually down there in the middle of the 
whole thing? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah.  I kept all the other policemen out of there because I didn’t want to 
start a confrontation. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I am -- when the subject of arms comes up, this reminds me of 
another thing that I wanted to ask.  I know that on the matter of gun control, and the sale 
of arms across the counter, and so forth, that I believe you were one who argued that 
there should be more control of guns. 
 
Henry Lux:  Of sidearms, of short guns I guess is the best way to… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The “Saturday Night Specials” and so forth.   
 
Henry Lux:  This is a tragic thing.  You can buy one for $10 or $12, and they serve no 
useful purpose at all.  I don’t really want to draw swords with the people that hunt.  This 
is -- let him hunt (muffled), and they hunt, and I can see how some people, reputable 
want to target practice, you know.  And they have meets all over the country with 
sidearms.  And, but I think there could be a lot better control, especially in the “Saturday 
Night Special” area.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well now during this whole strike period, was the sale of guns (muffled)? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, when the curfew was on, yes.  The curfew automatically restricted 
the sale of alcohol, guns, gasoline in cans. 
 
Joan Beifuss:   But it didn’t in West Memphis for instance. 
 
Henry Lux:  No, no.  It had no effect on West Memphis. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  So, if you really wanted to buy a handgun you could just meander across 



 

 

the bridge and… 
 
Henry Lux:  So what is it, what is the estimate?  200-million, 300-, 400-million guns 
already in existence in this country.  So when you’re talking about banishing guns, its… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  The reason I’m asking this, or the reason we’re gutting at this is that 
we’re wondering if there are any figures that would establish or indicate a change in the 
volume of the sale of sidearms, during the period of this crisis? 
 
Henry Lux:  There was a change. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Upward. 
 
Henry Lux:  There was an upward trend in… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  In both the black and white communities? 
 
Henry Lux:  In both the black and white community, but they were mostly long guns, 
which I’m assuming were defensive, for defensive purposes.  You don’t buy a short gun 
for offense normally.  In other words city people don’t -- in other words if I wanted to 
protect my home, I’d go get a shotgun.  You know, I don’t want a pistol, I want 
something I can hit something with to begin with, but if I want to sneak around and put it 
in my pocket, then I might go the pistol route.  But I felt like that the trend, and we 
watched, was mostly for defensive purposes because they were buying shotguns. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Now, one other thing that there was an indication, or probably not 
an indication, I think it was printed in the paper, that there was an increase in the sale of 
shortwave radio.  More people were listening to police reports. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah we were monitored by everybody. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Because they wanted to know where it was… 
 
Henry Lux:  Where it was going, and what was going on. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And whether to go get their shotgun. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah.  There was a tremendous increase.  In fact, you couldn’t hardly 
find one really.  I stopped.  I carried, I had one of our little portable radios, and I had an 
earplug that I used, and I had to go get one made at a radio shop so I had firsthand 
knowledge of the increase in any radio that was monitoring the police.  A lot of people 
bought all sorts of sophisticated radio equipment at $300, $400, and $500 equipment, but 
I think you could get one for about $29 at that time (muffled). 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Well, was this, and my final question on this is was this then a 
matter of concern to the police, the awareness that there were more guns loose in the 



 

 

city?  When I say loose, I mean that simply, is there a greater -- are there any figures that 
show that there is more likely to be violence the more guns there are around? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I think just as a -- I think you could say yes, but there was already 
sufficient guns around, so I don’t this was a factor.  But, I think that really, well the 
statistics show that somewhere in the 90% of the murders are committed between people 
who know one another, they’re heat of passion things, and whatever the people have at 
that particular time as a weapon they use.  If they’ve got a gun, why you’re more apt to 
have a killing than they are if you have a knife, or a club, or a brick, or these sort of 
things.  I think this would hold true that the more guns there is the more killings you 
have, because this is a weapon that these people use.  Whatever weapon is available at 
that time.  We’ve had them kill with everything, ice picks, razors, brick bats; you name 
it, we’ve had it. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  That March 28 confrontation, then Dr. King’s killing the next week, were 
the police not, did they have different kind of riot helmets?  Were you equipped for riot 
control? 
 
Henry Lux:  We were in the process of getting equipment.  We had very little or no 
equipment.  We didn’t have enough portable radios to go around.  This was a vital 
factor, in not only direction, but control, too.    
 
Joan Beifuss:  Had those kind of supplies been ordered ahead of the sanitation strike?  
Were you trying to beef up before the…? 
 
Henry Lux:  No.  No.  Nothing had been done.  You couldn’t get the money see. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  We weren’t prepared for the long, hot summer, or that kind of thing. 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, no.  You couldn’t get the money.  We had tried to get this equipment 
before, but they just wouldn’t provide the money, and it wasn’t until you had the problem 
that we really got a blank check. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Yeah, right. 
 
Henry Lux:  These radios cost, the little radios you’re talking about, these things cost 
almost $1000 a piece you see.  And so you’re talking about a lot of money, and the 
helmets cost about $40 a piece. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Those shields… 
 
Henry Lux:  They all come in a helmet package.  The helmet and the shield, and a 
whole bunch comes. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  And that’s a protection against gas, isn’t it?  That shield? 
 



 

 

Henry Lux:  No, that’s just a protection against flying objects. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Flying objects (muffled). 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I wanted to go back. 
 
Henry Lux:  And we didn’t have nearly enough gas masks.  We didn’t have but a few.  
We got some equipment after, you know, the horse is out of the barn.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Well, this is bringing up, returning once, one more time to the 
Goldsmith’s incident the day that you were in the airplane having champagne.  Were 
sheriff’s deputies, or sheriff’s people involved in that, and is their riot equipment 
different?  For instance, I believe it was Jerred Blanchard or someone who was on the 
scene there did mention to us that his, he had a feeling of misgiving.  I believe it was 
Jerred Blanchard, when he saw the great big long, longer than the billy clubs that the 
policemen used. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, riot sticks. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Riot sticks. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Riot sticks, is that what they are? 
 
Henry Lux:  Right, right, that’s what they call them. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Were those police riot sticks, or would that be sheriff’s equipment? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, they’re both, I’m pretty sure both departments had them, but they were 
originally intended for the march-type thing, rather than rifles and bayonets you had the 
longer stick, see.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  So it would have been normal for these to be out? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, they would have been normally issued I would have thought. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  On the scene. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, they would have been (muffled). 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Chief, I am still confused about the -- were the sheriff’s people operating 
with the police on the 28th? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes, they were, very much.  We had 50 of them. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Under whose control are they?  If they’re in the city are they under city 
control? 



 

 

 
Henry Lux:  No, no.  They’re under the control of the sheriff, but they were melded in 
with our people, and they controlled some of our people, and we controlled some of 
theirs.  In other words, they were in a tactical unit, and if they were mixed the highest 
ranking officer was the one that controlled the unit. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well, now would the county sheriff’s people, would they be aware of 
things like your (muffled) or anything like that?  Are they aware of that? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, they learned that from us, and of course we organized them.  The 
sheriff gave us 50 people.  This was all he had.  They couldn’t -- see they only have 
about 135 involved in law enforcement in the sheriff’s office. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Did he give them to you through that whole period then?  Did you 
have… 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, we had them a lot of the time, (muffled) I wish we hadn’t had them. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Were they involved in the Goldsmith’s thing?  This is what --were 
there, do you know whether they were sheriff? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes.  They -- I am not positive because I wasn’t there, but the sheriff had 
mobilized 50 men and loaned them to the city. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Oh, that early, huh?  Way back in February? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yeah.  Oh, yeah, yeah.  They were on-call all the time.  He was, the 
sheriff was over at the police station.  Bill Morris was the sheriff then.  He was over at 
the police station the night of the city hall incident.  You know, when I, when we 
marched out of the city hall.  He was around. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  He was the reception committee over at… 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, at the police station. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was he in on all your planning then? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, no.  
 
Joan Beifuss:  Is it correct that he is the top, theoretically he is the top law officer in the 
county? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, it’s a constitutional officer, but he really doesn’t have any authority 
over the city police at all. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Theoretically he does, but actually he doesn’t? 



 

 

 
Henry Lux:  Well not even theoretically.  He doesn’t have authority over it.  He can 
police any place in the county with his own people, but he cannot command or direct the 
police to do anything. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Did you have more trouble with the county people than with your own 
police? 
 
Henry Lux:  Oh, yes.  They are so much inferior trained that it’s not even the same 
ballpark.  Some of them are…of course that’s political in its entirety.  See, you know, if 
you run for sheriff you’ve got to get votes, and so the people that support you, you have 
to hire their people as deputies.  And I’m not casting aspersions at any sheriff that does 
this, because this is his survival.  He has to do it.  This is the reason why it was -- this 
was the reason why I fought that charter so bad.  They wanted to put the sheriff in charge 
of all the police for God’s sakes.  Oh what a tragedy that would have been. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  It would have been a totally political police department. 
 
Henry Lux:  In its entirety, in its entirety.  The sheriff has to, he doesn’t have any 
choice.  Now this sheriff plays a lot of lip service to this, you know, and he took the 
group over to the county jail and fed them ducks and this sort of thing, but he was just 
strictly playing games, that’s all, political games.  He has to if he wants to survive.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  When the 28th, after the march had broken up and all that violence that 
was sporadically around the south end of the city and into the north end of the city, that 
night Holloman made a statement, or that afternoon at the city council perhaps he made a 
statement that this was, I believe he said this was guerilla war, we are engaged in guerilla 
war, I think was his statement. 
 
Henry Lux:  He could have, and this… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Would that be an over-exaggeration?  After it was over, how did you 
estimate how bad that rioting really was? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, it was much worse than a lot of people wanted to admit, and it is -- 
primarily this is what it amounts to on the scale that it is.  Now if you want to… 
 
Joan Beifuss:  I mean it’s really, it’s a difficult question. 
 
Henry Lux:  It is guerilla warfare.  This is what it is.  This is how it occurs, but that 
doesn’t mean that the entire black community is in guerilla warfare. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Is organized. 
 
Henry Lux:  See that’s what, really messes this thing up.  Because you see you say 
guerilla war.  You know, so they say, well the whole black community.  Well this is not 



 

 

true.  About (muffled) heaven forbid all 250,000 or 275,000 of them being involved.  
I’d have took my department and run.  You know, what else could you do?  I don’t care 
what you’ve got in the amount of fire power.  But this is -- it’s just like Frank Holloman 
was quoted in a paper said he’d never met a brutal policemen, and they hung it around his 
neck and drown him with it.  Well what Frank Holloman was saying that he had never 
been associated with a police officer whose mission in life it was to go out and inflict 
physical pain on somebody, see.  Well, you know, but it didn’t come out that way, boy.  
They really lassoed him around the neck and sunk him with it.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well, were you surprised hat, whatever you want to call it, the uprising or 
the troubles or whatever, wasn’t worse than it was? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, I don’t think so, because of my association with the blacks.  The blacks 
are very much like the whites.  You don’t have any more nuts in the black community 
than you do in the white community, and I didn’t anticipate, well what would have 
happened if all 200 and what, 60,000, 70,000 somewhere in this area had decided to turn 
to guerilla warfare in Memphis.  You’d have had to brought in, my God, how much 
army? 
 
Joan Beifuss:  It seemed, perhaps I’m wrong, but it seemed that in the places like Detroit 
that there was much more some kind of general involvement in the ghetto than you got 
here. 
 
Henry Lux:  Same thing.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was it? 
 
Henry Lux:  Same thing.  If you want to listen to the news media, you know you go 
wild because they had so much older construction, and they had. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Well, everything was crammed in. 
 
Henry Lux:  Right, and the fire thing is the biggest thing that you saw in Detroit when 
you analyze it, see.  The structures are much older and more susceptible to fire and 
spreading because of it so close together, and all these sorts of things but this is a 
misnomer.  There never has been over probably 1% involved in this violence, 1% or 2% 
at the most.  Heaven forbid if there’d have been more than that what would we have 
done? 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Could you make any kind of estimate at all how many people were 
involved in Memphis?  Was it even that high, 1%? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, I don’t think it would be if you could really figure it out.  To the total 
community, no it would be less than 1% I’m sure because.  Probably 700, 800 arrests for 
the whole thing.  You know, this is what you’re talking about and that is including the 
100 or so that wanted to be arrested and things like that, but that’s the bad thing.  You 



 

 

see, when it comes out it don’t come out that way. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  That’s what I was trying to ask because the papers, the stories of the 
papers of course during that period are, you know they say there were 65 injuries, and 
you have to read quite a bit further to break it down and number the injuries where people 
were bruised on the arm and that kind of thing, so (muffled). 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, this is what you’re talking about.  We -- there was a total of 1, 2, 3, 4 
people killed, I think, during the entire thing, including Dr. King.  I think this is a fairly 
accurate figure, during those months of period right there, is what you’re really talking 
about.  People were injured running, trying to get out of the mess, flying, -- the blacks 
injured the black people throwing rocks at windows and stuff like that.  You know, all 
sorts of things.  But, as far as actual confrontations you didn’t have this many. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  How about things like the fire bombings, like the Loeb -- there was 
definitely concerted effort to embarrass the Loeb name.   
 
Henry Lux:  Oh I think so.  I think there were several of his places hit during this time. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was this planned do you think?  Or is does this just -- (muffled). 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, Loeb is the mayor and he is the red flag, and so anything with “Loeb” 
on it, you know, so this just kind of drifts down.  
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  This even made the New York papers that day.  One of the stories 
that they said some time during the strike they mentioned that William Loeb had put 
signs in his windows saying, I don’t like Henry either.   
 
Henry Lux:  Well, it wasn’t that.  I think he put signs in there that said, “Henry Loeb 
has no interest in this business,” or something like that.  It was a little milder than that. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  That’s the media for you.   
 
Henry Lux:  But that didn’t -- those are not really big factors.  If anybody wanted to kill 
Henry Loeb, they could have killed him during that strike because he was all the time 
running out in the open.  There’s no possible way that if you have any intelligent people 
that want to assassinate somebody that they can do it in this country, and you can’t 
prevent it, I don’t care what you do unless you put them in a steel box, and a politician 
can’t afford a steel box.  
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  It stands to reason that anyone -- if you have anyone who is willing 
to give his life in exchange for taking another person’s life he can do it. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well conceived plan by intelligent people, and of course an idiot like James 
Earl Ray can do it, too, because if you can just shoot, you know, that’s the thing.  And 
it’s easier for him to do it if you have an organized effort your chances are you’re going 



 

 

to get some feedback.  You’re going to get some information on an organized effort. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  This is totally beside the point, but I really have the feeling that I 
would so hate to see Ted Kennedy even be nominated for president.  It’s just such a 
temptation for this, for this strange mind that says, it would be so neat, three’s the charm.  
You can just imagine all sorts of things. 
 
Henry Lux:  After the (muffled)  what would he do if we had problems, jump in the 
Potomac and swim across and lose his memory.  Come on, this guy. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  I don’t think he would survive the campaign, just the attraction 
for… 
 
Henry Lux:  Heaven forbid an individual like him.  I couldn’t buy him at all.  He is the 
phoniest liberal I have ever seen in my life. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Well, it would be too much. 
 
Henry Lux:  A man that would come up with a story as he did in that thing, why that’s. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Because that must have been, that must have been a strange place to 
have been the police chief. 
 
Henry Lux:  He got caught with his hand in the cookie jar, you know. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  I’m very touchy about candidates, I was supporting (muffled) all the way.  
A born loser. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, out of the group I think he might have been the best in the final 
analysis. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  When King left Memphis then the next day, did you have any feelings 
yourself about he would have to come back in and lead a peaceful march, or did the 
national implications of what had happened here, did that come into your thinking at all?  
I mean there he was heading into Washington? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yes, it very much did because I think that, and of course my theory of 
nonviolent, peaceful marches had already been formed at this point in time.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  That it’s -- as you stated earlier. 
 
Henry Lux:  It’s an impossibility to hold one to begin with, you know, because you don’t 
know who you’re going to get.  And I think that if he had not have been killed, he might 
have eventually been discredited, unless he had turned to a different tactic. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Let me ask then, do you think that if he had not been killed and if he 



 

 

had -- let’s say he had gone ahead and let them march, even though there was an 
injunction against him, as he said he would. 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, but we had set some rules up for that thing, you know, the -- what 
came after. 
 
(muffled) 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Do you think it could have gone successfully here?  In other words, 
you would have been so well prepared, and King and his people and everyone would 
have been so well prepared (muffled). 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, now this depended on one thing.  The only way you could have held 
a successful march after that point in time was to do exactly that which was done, as to 
bring in and just make an archway of guards with their bayonets and the whole bit, and 
that’s the only way that I think a peaceful march could have been conducted. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  In other words, exactly the way that the April 8th march when Mrs. 
King came in, and… 
 
Henry Lux:  That’s right, that’s right, that’s right. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Did you march at the head of that march? 
 
Henry Lux:  I was at the head of that march. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And Frank Holloman. 
 
Henry Lux:  Frank Holloman marched.  That was his -- he wanted to march in that 
particular one.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  He marched by Mrs. King’s side, as I recall. 
 
Henry Lux:  We both did.  We were both… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  You were flanking… 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, right. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were you afraid that someone would try to kill Mrs. King. 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, I was real concerned, and in fact they caught several pictures of me, 
and I was looking at the windows and buildings during that thing. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Yeah, yeah, I remember that, yes. 
 



 

 

Henry Lux:  And we were checking out all these things, too. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Were those buildings cleared, or what precautions could be taken in 
that downtown area.   
 
Henry Lux:  Well, we asked for the corporation of people not to open the windows, and 
to stay back from the windows, and not to get on the roofs, and we ran people off of the 
roofs.  We would send people up in… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Were police officers, were on roofs? 
 
Henry Lux:  Yeah, we had police officers on roofs, and (muffled)… 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  And helicopters. 
 
Henry Lux:  We had the helicopter there.  We had the one helicopter there, and then we 
were checking them with those also. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  How many helicopters were there available that day? 
 
Henry Lux:  Well, we had ours, and we had the National Guard brought one.  No, the 
highway, no the National Guard brought one. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  But on March 28th there was one helicopter? 
 
Henry Lux:  Right, yeah, March 28th, right, right.  Because the guard had to come in at 
that time.  They came in that afternoon. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  When the guard came in on the 28th, then did, they were under control of 
their officers.  Were they operating separately from the police, or did you mesh it all 
together? 
 
Henry Lux:  No.  The way we operated that thing, I set that up again.  There was a 
very, very intelligent general.  He is running the Nashville Police Department, now he’s 
retired.  What the heck is his name?  He was a general of the National Guard.  See, the 
regular commander was off at some school some place and he came out of Nashville with 
two left boots on.  I remember that.  He left in such a hurry.  And, I went to the armory 
and met him at the armory. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  Was this in the afternoon? 
 
Henry Lux:  This was shortly after noon anyway.  He got in there probably around 3:00 
as I recall.  And, I gave him a briefing on what was going on.  And I suggested that why 
don’t you send your people out in small units, and let me put a policeman with them for 
the sake of communications.  Their communications were very bad, and the fact of the 
matter is, nobody calls the National Guard to report incidents, they call the police 



 

 

department, and this was the only communications we had.  So I put a policeman with a 
walkie-talkie radio with each unit, and he was there also as the arresting officer.  You 
see the guard doesn’t have the power of arrest.  They only have the power to detain.  So 
he was there as the arresting officer to provide communications.  The guards were under 
the control of the guard commanders.  He couldn’t tell the guards what they should or 
should not do.  He could merely provide communications, and if they were to make an 
arrest he was there as the official resting officer. 
 
Joan Beifuss:  How large were the guard units that they sent out? 
 
Henry Lux:  Very small, maybe a jeep and a truck, or just whatever equipment they had.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  Were you operating like a tact squad? 
 
Henry Lux:  Identically, that’s exactly the way we organized it.   
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  Well, let me ask you, were the Tennessee highway patrolmen used 
in (muffled)? 
 
Henry Lux:  They sent in 100 men, and we integrated them into the tact units, and the 
Arkansas state police sent over, they sent over 50 men.  And Sheriff Morris swore them 
in.   
 
Joan Beifuss:  So they were meshed in with the (muffled)? 
 
Henry Lux:  They were meshed in with the tact unit. 
 
Carol Lynn Yellin:  This was during the curfew period after March 28th, or was this after 
the assassination? 
 
Henry Lux:  No, this was after the assassination when the Arkansas police came in.  The 
state police came in on the 28th.  But your problem is, you see, they don’t have 
communications.  You can’t dispatch them as a unit because our radios don’t match.  
They don’t know the city, they don’t know where they’re going, you know.  So, you just 
mesh them in and they’re just another warm body with the unit really. 
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